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Message from the Chair 

 

When I took on the role of Chair last year we were in the process of 
defining our Strategy for the next 3 years. Our aims 
as defined by our members are to: 

 Develop and improve the  
sustainability of the voluntary 
sector in Broxbourne and 
East Herts 

 Promote and support a more              
influential, informed voluntary 
sector voice in the community’s strategic and operational       
planning processes 

 Encourage the development and growth of community               
projects in Broxbourne and East Herts 

 Ensure the CVSBEH is a well managed, accessible and accountable 
organisation 

 

During the year we have adopted the PQASSO quality process and are 
building our service using this continuous improvement method. This 
structured approach allows us to better meet the needs of our       
members whilst being realistic about what we can deliver.  
 

Our Chief Officer and his team have continually worked to explore 
opportunities to maintain our services and our funding base is wide. 
Our partnerships, particularly with our local Housing Associations have 
been held as a model of best practice. We would like to thank our 
main funders Broxbourne Housing Association, Riversmead Housing 
Association, East Herts Council, Hertfordshire County Council,               
Broxbourne Council Aldwyck Housing Group and the BIG Lottery Fund. 
 

The current climate of spending cuts will be very difficult for our           
membership and this makes our representation and advocacy role  
more important.  
 

Finally I would like to thank my Board of Trustees and representatives 
for their continued support and active involvement in the work of the 
CVS. I look forward to more challenges and successes in the next year. 
 

Jan Wing  - Chairperson CVSBEH 

CVS for Broxbourne and East Herts 
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Email: admin@cvsbeh.org.uk 
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Registered Charity Number 1118986 
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CVSBEH thanks the following for their particular contributions in 2009 -10  
Aldwyck Housing Group, Angela Alder, Brian Murphy, Bill Statham, Broxbourne Council, Broxbourne Housing Association, Rev. Carole Selby, 
Danielle Goodger, East Herts Council, Enzo Vullo, Farina Adil, Frances Sidey, Hertfordshire CVS Group, Hertfordshire Community Assembly,  
Hertfordshire Community Foundation, Hertfordshire County Council, Howard Wilson Accountants, Jacky Nicholls, Jan Wing, Jo Ilett,  Keith 
Batchelor, Cllr. Linda Haysey, Mark the Postman, Mary Slevin, Mekhola Ray,  Cllr Nigel Copping, Pauline Petty, Riversmead Housing Association, 
NAVCA, NHS Hertfordshire, Peter Scarlett, Cllr Robert Gordon, Steve Robinson, Sue Dunkley, Tony Pomfret, Welwyn Hatfield Furniture Scheme. 

Chief Officerôs Report 
We have once again aimed to utilise this short Annual review 
to demonstrate the impact that CVSBEH continued to make on 
the local community and its support services in 2009/10 

 

A number of personnel changes have taken place in the last 
year and our  sincere thanks go to Andrew Goodman and Ray 
Brookes Collins who stepped down from our Management 
Board and Sarah Swan who also left the CVS’s paid staff team. 
In return we are very pleased to welcome to our Board, Bill 

Statham and new members of staff Sue-Jane O’Keefe and Michal 
Siewniak, as well as volunteers Jacky Nicholls 

and Farina Adil. 

 

Our Membership for the 
year once again topped 
300 groups, which is a 

great achievement for an 
organisation that is still only 3 

years old. Our reputation across the VCS in                   
Hertfordshire continues to grow, as the CVSBEH Chair and Chief            
Officer have provided the Chairmanship of the new Hertfordshire 
Community Assembly and the Herts CVS Group Trustee Network. An 
additional highlight worth a mention was CVSBEH being recognised 
nationally in publications and by NAVCA (CVS National Body) for its 
partnership working at with local Housing Associations.  
 

Our staff have continued to work with other CVS’s in Hertfordshire to 
maximise co-operation and collaboration wherever possible.  The 
establishment of our Small Groups Development Service is already 
seeing benefits to the numerous groups.  

 

The economic and social climate in which we operate is currently 
changing rapidly and for that reason we cannot stand still. We                 
therefore look forward during 2010-11 to a number of new                 
achievements including the launch of our furniture re-use scheme, 
progressing the establishment of a sustainable building to house 
CVSBEH, enhancing provision of 
meeting facilities and office space 
for member groups across both the 
districts that we serve,                            
supporting a greater number of 
local funding opportunities and 
significantly increasing our local 
press profile and general                     
awareness of CVSBEH and its work. 

 

Ian Richardson - Chief Officer CVSBEH 

        "I am impressed with the CVS for Broxbourne and East Herts, particularly               
by the wide range of initiatives and effective support they deliver within the                        
communities they serve. Their role will become increasingly important  as we all  
try to deliver services with significantly reduced resources.  I am sure the CVS is  
ǿŜƭƭ ǇƭŀŎŜŘ ǘƻ ƳŀƪŜ ǘƘŜ ƴŜǿ DƻǾŜǊƴƳŜƴǘϥǎϥ .ƛƎ {ƻŎƛŜǘȅϥ ŀ ǊŜŀƭƛǘȅ ƛƴ IŜǊǘǎέ  
                    Councillor Jane Pitman, Hertfordshire County Council  



CVS Membership for 2009-10  
We once again topped 300 member groups during the year, 50 
of which were new for 2009-10.  The chart below shows where 
our member groups are actually based  

Supporting the Voluntary and Community Sector in Broxbourne and East Herts 

To view a list of CVSBEH member groups visit 
ǿǿǿΦŎǾǎōŜƘΦƻǊƎΦǳƪ ŀƴŘ ŎƭƛŎƪ ƻƴ ΨƳŜƳōŜǊǎƘƛǇΩΦ 

The chart below shows a selection of the areas of benefit focused 
on by  member groups. It shows that whilst  many of our groups 
work with   children & the elderly or concentrate on health & 
disability issues, we are increasing our numbers of groups with a 
more leisure-based focus. 

REPRESENTING THE SECTOR 
Supporting a more influential, informed VCS voice in the                
ŎƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅΩǎ ǎǘǊŀǘŜƎƛŎ ŀƴŘ ƻǇŜǊŀǘƛƻƴŀƭ ǇƭŀƴƴƛƴƎ ǇǊƻŎŜǎǎŜǎ 

 In 2009/10 CVSBEH provided the Chair of East Herts 
‘Stronger Communities’ group and the Hertfordshire       
Community Assembly. 

 Over 70 partnership meetings attended by CVSBEH in 
2009/10 on behalf of the voluntary and community sector.  

TRAINING OPPORTUNITIES 
Increased knowledge, confidence and skills for the VCS 

 213 learners attended training across 21 courses  in 2009/10 

 187 (88%) of all learners confirmed on the day they had     
     already improved their skills and knowledge.  

INFORMATION FORUMS 
A better informed VCS receiving information that is relevant 

 11 CVS Voluntary Sector forums in 2009/10 attracted 206 
delegates 

 Included 6 thematic forums aimed at groups that deliver   
services to children and young people, the elderly, the                            
disabled and carers. 

FUNDING & GOVERNANCE SUPPORT 
Developing and strengthening funding intelligence and skills 
ŀƴŘ ƛƳǇǊƻǾƛƴƎ  Ψǉǳŀƭƛǘȅ ŎƻƴǘǊƻƭΩ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ±/{ 

 33 1-1 funding and governance advice sessions held in first 3 
months of 2010/11 

 12 Funding E-Newsletters distributed and 20 ‘Specialist’ 
funding sheets developed in 2009/10 

 £64,000 ‘Grassroots Grants’ distributed by CVSBEH 
last year and  5 other funding panels supported. 

ACCESSIBLE E-SOLUTIONS 
Increased knowledge and awareness of available CVS services 
and current local and national developments 

 Regularly updated website and E-bulletin service delivered to 
general and thematic contact lists 

 9 ‘General’ E-bulletins  in 2009/10 sent out to over 700 email                    
addresses. A further 8 ‘themed’ bulletins also sent out.  

SMALL GROUPS DEVELOPMENT 
Encouraging the development, growth and sustainability of small 
community projects 

 Over 50 small groups supported in the past year with                   
funding advice , policy development, networking                              
opportunities and enhanced information 

 Improved support for Migrant and BME community groups 
in Broxbourne and East Herts in 2009/10 

PROJECT DEVELOPMENT 
Providing sustainable solutions to changing needs 

 Buntingford Community Garden Project 

 Celebrating our Communities Festival 

 East Herts & Broxbourne Furniture Re-use 

 Hertsavers Credit Union 

WORKING IN PARTNERSHIP 
Enabling and encouraging collaborative initiatives through  
building and strengthening our relationships with stakeholders 

 Public Services – Police/Health/College  

 Herts CVS Group     

 Herts Community Assembly 

 Local Authorities 

 Housing Associations 

 ά¢ƘŜ /±{ ƘŀǾŜ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘŜŘ ƻǳǊ ƎǊƻǳǇ ƛƴ ŀ ƳǳƭǘƛǘǳŘŜ ƻŦ ǿŀȅǎΦ ¢ƘŜȅ     
always make us aware of anything of relevance from funding                 
opportunities to activities taking place that would be beneficial to our 
voluntary group. They are is always on hand to help, assist & support 
ƻǳǊ ƎǊƻǳǇ ϧ ǿŜ ŀǊŜ ǾŜǊȅ ƎǊŀǘŜŦǳƭΦέ     

                                                                  Jane  Nash - Spectrum Girls  

 
CVSBEH is doing an excellent job helping many small groups to develop 
and access funding.  Their outreach is very strong and they have a very 
visible presence . Their commitment to partnership working throughout 
the community is outstanding and far reaching.  Their staff are dedicated 
to improving the lives of everyone within the areas that they serve and it is 
always a pleasure working with them."   
                       Councillor Chris Mitchell ς Hertfordshire County Council 



Furniture Re -Use Scheme  
 

The CVS has undertaken a feasibility study of  
the need, benefits, current provision and 
costs of developing a new Furniture Re-Use 
project across Broxbourne & East Herts. 

 

This study has been well received and CVSBEH 
now leads a partnership group of 5 Housing 
Associations, 3 local authorities and other 
furniture re-use schemes  who between them 
have offered the finance and expertise to  
launch a new project in the autumn of 2010.  

 

The project will be able to recycle second 
hand furniture to sell on at low cost to people 
on benefits or low incomes. It will also offer a 
variety of volunteering opportunities for local 
people….Definitely a case of watch this space! 

Partnerships and Projects  

Celebrating our Community Festival 2009  
This second Festival was once again commissioned by the Broxbourne LSP ‘Stronger 
Neighbourhoods Stronger Communities’ Subgroup. It aimed to bring together a broad 
spectrum of providers to  celebrate and promote             
community cohesion, mutual understanding and awareness 
of different cultures to Broxbourne residents. Cultural    
activities and arts workshops, attended by 200 participants, 
were held during May and June 2009 in the lead up to a 
large scale one-day event.  
 

The Festival Event day itself was hosted by CVSBEH and 
Broxbourne Ethnic Minority Association (EMA) and was held 
on 26th July 2009 at Cedars Park in Waltham Cross. It         
coincided with the official Open Weekend in the lead up           
to the 2012 Olympics. The day attracted approximately 
3,000 people who were entertained by a 5 hour stage show, 
a Fashion Show with 30 local young people taking part, a 
number of children’s and youth arts and sports activities. A     
number of free workshops were offered throughout the day.  
 

Voluntary groups and statutory agencies provided information on a 
wide range of educational, cultural and health related resources 
to local residents and emergency services including Red Cross,    
the fire services and the police were on hand along with their vehicles. Meanwhile the 
international cuisine kept everyone well fed. In total over 100 volunteers were involved 
in the day and the lead-in programme. 

 

The event has proved to be very successful thanks in no small part to Sarah Swan the 
CVSBEH Community Projects Officer who was employed to lead the project. CVSBEH 
along with EMA, are pleased that this Festival is now an annual fixture in the Borough 
under the direction of                 
Broxbourne Council (3rd Event 
held in September 2010) and 
will continue to offer support 
as a member of the Festival               
steering group.  

Developing Migrant Communities  
CVSBEH with support from the Migration          
Impact Fund now employ Michal Siewniak to 
work with emerging migrant communities in 
East Hertfordshire and Broxbourne. Michal is 
seconded from MENTER who support ethnic           
minority communities in the East of England. 

 

Contact has centred on the Eastern European,  
Portuguese, Turkish and South African new          
communities. The project aims to set up new 
community associations  where  its possible  
and identify main issues or concerns relating            
to isolation, education, language, housing,           
employment, discrimination, or community 
activities that could be addressed through  
project development and partnership building 
with other agencies. 

 

Funding ends in March 2011, however, In        
Broxbourne the project  has already launched 
the Broxbourne Polish Association and is            

developing a Turkish supplementary 
school. Michal is also supporting 

the establishment of  an Ethnic  
Minority Forum for East Herts 
based in Bishops Stortford to 

provide information to new 
groups, hold cultural events and 

represent minority ethnic groups.  

Small Groups Development  
CVSBEH is now able to provide enhanced support for new and existing volunteer led, 
small community groups in Broxbourne and East Herts, following the appointment of 
Sue-Jane O’Keefe as our Small Group Development Worker (SGDW) in September 
2009. Sue-Jane is one of 4 SGDW’s across Hertfordshire who are Lottery funded. 

 

It has been a very busy and highly successful 1st year. The phone has not stopped                                 
ringing with groups needing help with research, governance, networking, training, 
marketing, and of course funding. Over 50 diverse groups have been supported with 
their development, ranging from older people’s lunch clubs, disability groups, BME 
groups, residents associations, youth groups, arts and music groups. The approach is 
holistic, designed to empower, build confidence and sustainability. 

 

Project and partnership development has been important. Creating residents groups, 
supporting community events  and leading the formation of a Furniture re-use scheme 
across both districts has meant working closely with local Housing Associations,              
Broxbourne, East Herts and Hertfordshire County Councils and voluntary groups.  

 

One typical success story is the Whitefields Estate Community Association (WECA)  a 
residents group in Cheshunt who since establishing a Community Information Shop on 
the Estate with the help of the SGDW, 
are now running an afternoon 
club for older  people 
and  expanding their     
services to offer   
projects for children 
& young people. 

Buntingford Garden Project  
CVSBEH has worked with Buntingford Police to 
develop an intergenerational environmental 
Project involving a  group of enthusiastic         
gardeners working with local young people. 
CVS  initially supported the formation of a 
Community Garden Group. This has now 
evolved to ensuring all VCS organisations with 
a youth focus in Buntingford  are given the 
opportunity to be part of the project to be 
launched in the Autumn of 2010 supported by 
Groundwork Hertfordshire. 

άIŀǾƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ƘŜƭǇ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ /±{ Ƙŀǎ ōŜŜƴ ƛƴǾŀƭǳŀōƭŜ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ 
ǿƻǊƪ ǿŜ Řƻ ǿƛǘƘ ƻǳǊ ǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘǎΦέ ά¢ƘŜ /±{ Ƙŀǎ ǊŜŀƭƭȅ 
helped us to expand the range of support and advice we 
ƻŦŦŜǊ ǘƻ ƻǳǊ ǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘǎΦέ    Peter Walkinshaw, Resident 
Involvement Manager  Broxbourne Housing Association 

ά¢ƘŜ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘ ŀƴŘ ŀŘǾƛŎŜ ŦǊƻƳ /±{.9I ƛǎ ŜǎǎŜƴǘƛŀƭ ǘƻ ǳǎΣ ŀƴŘ ƛǎ   
on-going. Their training has helped me immensely and we could 
ƴƻǘ ƘŀǾŜ ǎǳŎŎŜŜŘŜŘ ǿƛǘƘƻǳǘ ǘƘŜƳέ   
Lyn Johnson ς Whitefields Estate Community Association (WECA) 

 

ά/±{.9I ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘ ŦƻǊ ƎǊƻǳǇǎ ƭƛƪŜ ²9/!  ƛǎ ǇǳǘǘƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ .ƛƎ  {ƻŎƛŜǘȅ 
ƛƴǘƻ ŀŎǘƛƻƴέ  Cllr Paul Seeby Broxbourne Council 



Treasurerôs Report for Year Ending 31st March 2010 

I have pleasure in reporting on CVSBEH’s accounts for the year ended 31st March 2010.  
CVSBEH started the year with unrestricted fund balances of £26,179 and also designated                
funds of £30,000 (a contingency fund established to set aside 3 months’ running costs to cover    
temporary shortfalls in funding). Generated funds amounted to £85,109 to which can be added 
management fees of £29,723 making a total of £114,832. Expenditure totalled £125,783,             
leaving an excess of expenditure over income of £10,951 (2009 £12,388). The resulting                  
unrestricted fund balance being carried forward at 31st March 2010 is therefore £15,228, 
whilst the designated funds remain at £30,000. 
 

The Chief Officer, Ian Richardson, very ably assisted by the dedicated staff of CVSBEH, has 
worked tirelessly in maintaining and further developing the profile of CVSBEH, and has been 
successful in developing new income streams despite it being a difficult year during which 
grants and other income were reduced. I believe that CVSBEH is a happy, resourceful and            
successful organisation, well placed to face the future, but it remains heavily dependent upon 
grant income together with the uncertainty of the continuation of services to be derived from 
future charitable projects. 
 

Tony R Pomfret - Hon. Treasurer 
The summarised accounts set out above have been extracted from the full annual accounts to be submitted 
to the Charity Commission, subject to approval at the AGM on 11th October 2010 and on which the               
independent examiner's opinion was unqualified. For further information, the full accounts, Examiner's 
report and Trustees' report should be consulted by contacting CVSBEH at its registered office for a copy.  

Penny Leighton 
Services & Events Administrator 

penny@cvsbeh.org.uk 

Michal Siewniak 
Community Development Officer 

(Joined CVSBEH October 2009) 

 michal@cvsbeh.org.uk 

     Jan Wing  Angela Alder   Tony Pomfret  
 CVSBEH Chair          Vice Chair           Hon. Treasurer 

For up-to-date access to CVSBEH activities and 
information visit  www.cvsbeh.org.uk                                      

or call 01920 487888 or email 
admin@cvsbeh.org.uk  

Sarah Swan 
Community Projects Officer 

(Left CVSBEH March 2010) 

The Epitome of the Big 
Society  
"If we are all to be part of the "Big 
Society", it will not happen by               
accident or osmosis: it will come 
about because enough people care 
locally about the society in which we 
live.  
 

One body that does this is the CVS for 
Broxbourne and East Herts, who 
cover a wide range of issues vital to a 
ǎǳǎǘŀƛƴŀōƭŜ ǎƻŎƛŜǘȅΣ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ά.ƛƎ            
{ƻŎƛŜǘȅέΦ 9ŀŎƘ ƳŜƳōŜǊ ƻŦ ǎǘŀŦŦ ǿƻǊƪǎ 
tirelessly and is fully committed to 
helping others, not only in the              
specific areas of the county in which 
they operate, but across a wider  
Hertfordshire and beyond. 
 

Some groups find partnership              
working a threat, or a challenge:                          
partnership working is intrinsic to  
CVSBEH, 
helped by the 
huge                    
commitment 
and clear lead 
given by its 
Board and  senior staff.  

 

CVSBEH is one of those services that, 
frankly, if they did not exist, we would 
have to invent them. The team of 
staff and volunteers which make up 
CVSBEH, are a vital part of the 
county, crucial to both Broxbourne 
and East Herts and, in my opinion, the 
ŜǇƛǘƻƳŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ Ψ.ƛƎ {ƻŎƛŜǘȅΩ ŀƴŘ Ƙƻǿ 
it should come about." 

 

David Fitzpatrick, Chief Executive, 
Hertfordshire Community Foundation 

CVSBEH 2009-2010 

Steve Robinson 
I.T. Support Staff 

steve@cvsbeh.org.uk 

Ian Richardson 
Chief Officer 

ian@cvsbeh.org.uk  

Karen Cook 
Data & Finance Manager 
karen@cvsbeh.org.uk  

CVSBEH Board Members 
Mary Slevin    Peter Scarlett      Jo Illet      Bill Statham 
Sue Dunkley   Keith Batchelor     Rev. Carol Selby    
Co-opted Representatives 
Mekhola Ray (East Herts Council) & Frances Sidey (HCC) 

Fay Muir 
Services Manager 

fay@cvsbeh.org.uk  

Sue-WŀƴŜ hΩYŜŜŦŜ 
Small Groups Development Worker 

(Joined CVSBEH September 2009) 

 suejane@cvsbeh.org.uk 

Farina Adil 
Office Support Volunteer 

(Joined CVSBEH February 2010) 

 farina@cvsbeh.org.uk 

Chima Nwachukwu 
Broxbourne Ethnic Minority                 
Association  Support Officer 

 chima@ema-broxbourne.org.uk 

Ethnic Minority Association                     
for Broxbourne  
The last year has been one 
of progression and  
achievement for EMA, the 
ongoing guidance they 
receive from CVSBEH 
has continued, thanks 
to the financial             
support of             
Broxbourne Housing           
Association  and a 
growing relationship 
with Herts Regional     
College. Three informative and well attended     
Forums were held in 2009/10, backed up by a new  
E-bulletin that goes out to friends and supporters 
on a quarterly basis. There is now a representative 
place on the Local Strategic Partnership (LSP) that 
EMA is able to fill and the annual meeting between 
EMA and LSP agencies has also continued.. EMA is 
represented on the  Broxbourne Stronger                 

Communities   group 
and has continued              

supporting the 
‘Celebrating Our 

Community’ event. 

 

EMA recently    
employed a Support Officer Chima Nwachukwu 
and in 2010/11 is looking to launch a new website  
expand its committee, introduce a formal           
membership process and establish a permanent 
office space from which it can enhance its services 
to local BME residents. 

 άL ŀƳ ǾŜǊȅ ƘŀǇǇȅ ǿƻǊƪƛƴƎ ǿƛǘƘ /±{.9IΦ ¢ƻ ōŜ ŜŦŦŜŎǘƛǾŜ ǿŜ                    
need   to learn from others and support from CVSBEH means  
ƻǳǊ ƎǊƻǳǇ Ŏŀƴ ƎǊƻǿ ŀǘ ŀ ǎǇŜŜŘ ǿƘƛŎƘ ǎǳƛǘǎ ƻǳǊ ƴŜŜŘǎΦέ 

                  

                     Patsy Spears, Chair of Broxbourne EMA 


